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MINUTES OF THE MEETING OF 

THE BOARD OF TRUSTEES 

WEDNESDAY, APRIL 20, 2022 
 

A meeting of the Board of Trustees of the Incorporated Village of Head-of-the-Harbor was held on 

Wednesday, April 20, 2022 at 7 PM at the Village Hall located at 500 North Country Rd., St. James, NY 11780.  

Those present were the following members Mayor Douglas A. Dahlgard, Deputy Mayor Daniel W. White, Trustees 

Judith C. Ogden, L. Gordon Van Vechten and Trustee Jeffrey D. Fischer.  Also in attendance Village 

Administrator/Clerk, Margaret O’Keefe; Building Inspector, Robert O’Shea; Police Chief, Charles M. Lohmann; 

Village Attorney, Anthony S. Guardino (late arrival 8:15 PM); Village Treasurer, Patricia Mulderig and Co-

Counsel, Philip Butler.  Members of the public were requested to sign-in.   

Pledge of Allegiance 
 

1.  Mayor – Douglas A. Dahlgard 

 

• Minutes of March 16, 2022 at 7:00 PM meeting of the Board of Trustees were presented. It was, upon 

motion by Deputy Mayor White, second by Trustee Van Vechten, abstention by Trustee Fischer and 

adopted (4-0-1):  

RESOLUTION #007-22  

RESOLVED, to adopt the minutes of the above meeting as presented. 
 

• Minutes of March 21, 2022 at 7:00 PM meeting of the Board of Trustees were presented. It was, upon 

motion by Deputy Mayor White, second by Trustee Ogden, abstention by Trustee Van Vechten and Trustee 

Fischer and adopted (3-0-2):  

RESOLUTION #008-22 

RESOLVED, to adopt the minutes of the above meeting as presented. 
 

• Minutes of April 6, 2022 at 7:00 PM meeting of the Board of Trustees were presented. It was, upon motion 

by Trustee Fischer, second by Deputy Mayor White, abstention by Trustee Van Vechten and Trustee 

Ogden and adopted (3-0-2):  

RESOLUTION #009-22 

RESOLVED, to adopt the minutes of the above meeting as presented. 
 

• It was, upon motion by Trustee Fischer, second by Trustee Van Vechten, and unanimously adopted: 

RESOLUTION #010-22 

WHEREAS, Suffolk Cable of Smithtown, Inc. (Cablevision), will file a franchise renewal application with 

the New York State Public Service Commission (PSC) to continue to provide cable services to the Village 

of Head of the Harbor, and 

WHEREAS, the Board of Trustees of the Village of Head of the Harbor will be in receipt of this 

application, and 

WHEREAS, the Board of Trustees of the Village of Head of the Harbor set Wednesday, May 18, 2022 at 

7:00 PM as the date of the public hearing to be held at 500 North Country Rd., St. James, NY  11780 for 

the purpose of receiving comments from Village residents as to the performance of Suffolk Cable of 

Smithtown, who is requesting a ten (10) year franchise renewal agreement and for public inspection and 

questioning of the franchise agreement and all relevant documents, which may be inspected at the office of 

the Village Clerk at 500 North Country Rd., St. James, NY  11780, and further,  

BE IT RESOLVED, that the Village Clerk place a notice in the officially designated local publication and 

post the meeting notice in all other appropriate places.   
 

• Lease Agreement tabled. 
 

• It was, upon motion by Trustee Van Vechten, second by Trustee Ogden, and unanimously adopted: 
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RESOLUTION #011-22 (deemed read into the record in its entirety)
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• It was, upon motion by Trustee Fischer, second by Trustee Van Vechten, and unanimously adopted: 

RESOLUTION #012-22 

WHEREAS, the website hosting and maintenance is currently provided by DNT Technologies, and 

WHEREAS, the Board of Trustees acknowledges DNT Technologies expertise and professionalism,  

THEREFORE, BE IT RESOLVED, that the Board of Trustees authorize Mayor Dahlgard to execute the 

renewal contract dated April 8, 2022 which will be effective from April 1, 2022 through March 31, 2023 in 

the total amount of $4,000.00.  Said total includes one-time charge of $1,500.00 for redesign. 

BE IT FURTHER RESOLVED, to authorize and direct the village treasurer to release payment in full.  

 

• It was, upon motion by Trustee Ogden, second by Deputy Mayor White, and unanimously adopted: 

RESOLUTION #013-22 

WHEREAS, on April 6, 2022 the Board of Trustees reaffirmed the annual agreement for engineering 

services with Daniel Falasco P.E., and 

WHEREAS, the term of the contract does not align with the Board of Trustees organizational year, 

BE IT RESOLVED, to amend said agreement to have an effective date of April 1, 2022 through March 

31, 2023, and 

BE IT FURTHER RESOLVED, to extend the 2021/2022 contact to March 31, 2022.   

 

• It was, upon motion by Trustee Van Vechten, second by Trustee Fischer, and unanimously adopted: 

RESOLUTION #014-22 

WHEREAS, the Village of Head of the Harbor has previously determined a need to contract for the 

removal and replacement of roofing at Village Hall, 

BE IT RESOLVED, by the Board of Trustees of the Village of Head of the Harbor, in the County of 

Suffolk, State of New York, that it authorizes Daniel Falasco, Village Engineer and Robert O’Shea, 

Building Inspector to prepare and solicit bids for the removal and replacement of roofing at Village Hall, 

500 North Country Rd., St. James, NY 11780.  

 

• It was, upon motion by Deputy Mayor White, second by Trustee Fischer, and unanimously adopted: 

RESOLUTION #015-22 

WHEREAS, it has been previously determined that a portion of the HVAC system at Village Hall is in 

need of emergency repair, and 

WHEREAS, due to the conditions caused by the COVID-19 pandemic and the emergency status of this 

repair, quote #5326 dated April 14, 2022, option #1 in the amount of $9,100.00 from B & R Plumbing of LI 

Inc., has been reviewed by the Board of Trustees, 

BE IT RESOLVED, to authorize and direct Mayor Dahlgard to accept the quote with B & R Plumbing 

and Heating of LI, Inc., and 

BE IT FURTHER RESOLVED, to authorize and direct the village clerk of schedule the repair 

immediately. 

 

o Thanks to the efforts of our village clerk and highway department, Head of the Harbor has 

achieved Tree City designation for the third year.  This program was meant to be supported by our 

Tree Board, if any residents are interested in volunteering, please call Mayor Dahlgard. 

 

o Mayor and Trustees wishes to congratulate Trustee Ogden for her successful work to educate our 

community and to gather grass roots support to oppose the proposed Gyrodyne Development at 

Flowerfield.  Judy has worked tirelessly for several years on the project and has organized a 

coalition of support and has recently proposed a compromise plan that has been accepted.  Such 

plan will result in additional open space at Flowerfield for the benefit of the entire community. 

 

2. Financials – Patricia Mulderig, Treasurer: 

• It was, upon motion by Trustee Fischer, second by Trustee Van Vechten, and unanimously adopted: 

RESOLUTION #016-22 
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RESOLVED, to adopt Abstracts #127625 through and including #127638 in the total amount of 

$36,360.22 paid from the General Fund. 

  

• It was, upon motion by Trustee Van Vechten, second by Trustee Fischer, and unanimously adopted: 

RESOLUTION #017-22 

RESOLVED, to adopt Abstract TA #198 & 199 in the total amount of $7,805.00 to be paid from the Trust 

& Agency Fund.  Release of the Gatham & Bennett LLP payment to be held until the corresponding TA 

account has received sufficient funds. 

 

• It was, upon motion by Trustee Van Vechten, second by Trustee Fischer, and unanimously adopted: 

RESOLUTION #018-22 

WHEREAS, the Village is eligible for receipt of funds from the Federal government associated with the 

ARPA (American Rescue Plan Act) Coronavirus Local Fiscal Recovery Fund, and 

WHEREAS, on August 18, 2021 the Trustees designated Village Treasurer, Patricia Mulderig as the Point 

of Contact and Authorized Representative for Reporting, 

THEREFORE, BE IT RESOLVED, the Board of Trustees authorizes and directs the use of funds be 

reported as follows: 

  Police Guns & Tasers     $12,000 

 Roof Repair (includes partial repair of $16,000)  $81,000 

 Air Conditioning      $  9,000 

 Software      $40,000 

 Highway Data Internet Line    $10,000 

 

• It was, upon motion by Trustee Fischer, second by Trustee Van Vechten, and unanimously adopted: 

RESOLUTION #019-22 
Adjustments to tax assessments received from the Town of Smithtown subsequent to the acceptance of the tax 

rolls. 

RESOLVED, to authorize and direct the village treasurer to refund the taxes as per the successful 

grievances in the amount of $590.73 as noted below: 
 

 
 

3. Highway Department – Judith Ogden: 

• The date selection for Arbor Day has been tabled. 

 

4. Building Inspector – Bob O’Shea:  

• It was, upon motion by Trustee Fischer, second by Deputy Mayor White, and unanimously adopted: 

RESOLUTION #020-22 

WHEREAS, per Trustees resolution on May 6, 2020, in accordance with Chapter 131 of the Village Code, 

Asplundh Construction LLC, contracted by PSEG, made deposits of a performance surety and a 

maintenance bond in conjunction with the road-opening permit #1946, and 

WHERERAS, the Building Inspector, Robert O’Shea; Village Engineer, Daniel Falasco and Highway 

Crew Leader, Frank Prinzevalli have approved of the restoration work performed and requests the Board 

approve the release of said funds, 

BE IT RESOVED, to authorize and direct the village treasurer to release the $500.00 maintenance bond 

placed on deposit by Asplundh Construction, LLC. 

 

o Several permits issued. 

o Architectural Review Board has three applications pending. 

o Planning Board approved one subdivision and is reviewing several site plans. 

o Zoning Board of Appeals denied one application. 
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4. Police Department – Chief Charles M. Lohmann: 

• Saddle Road discussion regarding traffic control measures.  Chief Lohmann to review the request of 

installation of speed signs on Saddle Road. 

• Application for grant moving forward. 
 

Trustee Ogden 

• Discussion regarding Town of Smithtown application for Gyrodyne.  Much discussion ensued.  Counsel 

Philip Butler recused himself from any discuss due to potential conflicts of interest.  Further discussion 

ensued between the Board and the public.  Arrival of Anthony Guardino -  no comments were made by Mr. 

Guardino due to his previously disclosed potential of conflicts of interest.  Board and public discussion 

continued. 
 

• A motion was made by Deputy Mayor White to move to executive session, second by Mayor Dahlgard and 

voted upon as follows: 

Mayor Dahlgard   AYE 

Deputy Mayor White  AYE  

Judith C. Ogden, Trustee  NAY 

L. Gordan Van Vechten, Trustee NAY 

Jeffrey D. Fischer, Trustee  NAY 

The motion did not pass. 
 

• The following was resolution was Mayor Dahlgard, second by Trustee Fischer, and adopted (4-1-0): 

RESOLUTION #022-22 
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It was, upon motion by Mayor Dahlgard, second by Deputy Mayor White and unanimously adopted, to enter into 

Executive Session to discuss personnel and potential litigation. No action taken.  

 

• It was, upon motion by Deputy Mayor White, second by Trustee Van Vechten, and unanimously adopted: 

RESOLUTION #023-22 

RESOLVED, to authorize and direct the village treasurer to accept the tax payment for the parcel known 

as  SCTM # 7. 1. 12.5 as paid-in-full without penalty. 

 

 

It was, upon motion by Trustee Fischer, second by Trustee Van Vechten and unanimously adopted, to move back to 

public session.   

 

• It was, upon motion by Deputy Mayor White, second by Trustee Fischer, and unanimously adopted: 

RESOLUTION #024-22 (Deemed read into the record in its entirety) 
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There being no other matters to be brought before the Board; it was, upon motion by Deputy Mayor White, second 

by Trustee Fischer and unanimously adopted, to adjourn the meeting at 9:37 PM. 

 

Respectfully Submitted, 

 

____________________ 

Margaret O’Keefe   

Village Administrator/Clerk 


